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MINUTES OF ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING
22 June 2018

Held at Hockerton Housing Project 2018

	Apologies for Absence

Apologies were received from Angela Lady Nall, Daphne Hartley, Felicity Crofts, Graham and Pamela Walley
Joan Hiller, Mrs E H Compton and Dorinda Miller. Five Nottingham Trent University students were intending to attend but were prevented from doing so by transport difficulties.



	Report from Chairman

Having thanked our hosts and everyone for attending, the chairman explained that the Hockerton Housing Project had been chosen as the venue for this year’s AGM because of its involvement in the proposal CPRE Nottinghamshire had successfully supported at a Planning Inspectorate Appeal to build a small number of eco homes at Eakring.  The site also chimed in with the theme of affordable homes which we wish to pursue later this year.  The work we did on Eakring is just one of the activities and achievements listed in our 2017 Report, which this year is a combination of our annual report and our financial accounts into a single document to save time and money.

The chair said he would not go through all the activities listed in the Annual Report as members could read that for themselves.  However, he did want to mention the Best Kept Village Competition for which we have secured sponsorship from Mr Tony Wilkinson of Wilko for 2017 and the following three years.  The chair thanked Peter Holland for his sterling work in organising the BKVC and the various judges who traipse around the county looking at villages.  It was very pleasing that we were able to recognise the efforts of some of the judges and other CPRE stalwarts earlier this year by presenting them with long service awards at a lunch at Southwell.  One judge, Mr Robert Beckett, has been in service for some 53 years, which is a quite remarkable achievement.  At the lunch, Ruth Robinson, Stuart Byfield and Janet and John Rea were also recognized for their efforts over the years.

The chair went on to thank our treasurer, Harry Wright, a student at Nottingham Trent University, who has been our treasurer this past year or more for keeping our finances in order and getting our accounts prepared; and observed that it is good to have some young blood around.

In mentioning traipsing around the county, the chair said that we shall be doing that again this summer in another connection: the Harry Johnson award (held in conjunction with the Nottinghamshire Building Preservation Trust) for the best restoration and new-build.

The chair opined that as you traipse around the county, it brings home once again why CPRE exists.  One of the greatest achievements in this country is to have made the English landscape.  Our greatest responsibility is to save it.  The landscape will never be preserved in aspic – for example nearly 90 per cent of the county’s heathland has disappeared since 1922 to agriculture, conifer plantation and urban development.  But our job is to do what we can to ensure that future changes are for the best and that we keep a countryside that everyone can enjoy.  In this county our landscape does vary.  Around the River Idle, to the north, we have the Idle lowlands with sparsely settled carr lands, levels and rolling sand lands.  We have the Dukeries, the area south of Worksop, with four ducal seats, together with Rufford Abbey.  Welbeck Abbey, seat of the Dukes of Portland, is still in single family occupation.  You can bed down in Thoresby Hall, if you want to go on a Warner’s holiday.  Worksop Manor was once owned by the Dukes of Norfolk and is in private hands.  Clumber House, seat of the Dukes of Newcastle, stood in Clumber Park, which together with Rufford Abbey are open to the public.  There is Sherwood Forest, the mid – Nottinghamshire Dumbles – steep sided wooded valleys and, further south, the Wolds and the Vale of Belvoir.

In answer to the question, of what have we been doing to try to protect some of this, the Chair said that Bettina Lange, Policy Adviser, would be saying more later to add to the list of achievements and activities listed in the annual report.  However, the Chair wanted to mention a few matters himself. 

As I said, I do not want to repeat the content of the 2017 annual report.  Bettina will be saying more about this shortly.  

Since the close of 2017 we had objected to an application to quarry at College Farm, Barnby Moor.  Last year Nottinghamshire County Council withdrew a draft Minerals Plan from consideration by the Planning Inspectorate and have yet to produce a new one.  We do not consider that quarrying companies seeking to take advantage of this hiatus should have their planning applications approved until a county wide plan has been drawn up.  Apart from local considerations (nearby residents etc.) there is no current requirement for additional quarry sites and the inevitably adverse environmental impact of this proposal.  The County Council has itself stated that the current ‘landbank’ for sand and gravel exceeds government targets.  We objected on similar ground to proposals to quarry at Barton-in–Fabis.

We have also made further representations about proposals put forward to develop a site at Wellow for the music festival that has become a regular feature there.

Turning back to the Idle lowlands, the Chair said it was a pity that the tranquillity of that area is being spoilt because of the proposed fracking exploration.  There are protests outside the sites at Springs Road, Misson and at Tinkers Lane, Barnby Moor obstructing traffic and there is policing activity.  CPRE, of course, take a quieter approach – submitting factually based planning objections on grounds that should carry weight with the county council.

Unfortunately, the Government are proposing to cut out the involvement of local planning authorities – in our case, the Nottinghamshire County Council Planning Committee, from decisions on fracking and shale gas.  The Chair said that, in his opinion, this is outrageous and CPRE National Office are planning a campaign against this, y in conjunction with 38 Degrees – the petitioning campaign organisation.  CPRE Nottinghamshire would do what we can to contribute to the CPRE national campaign.  The Chair considered that if local people and their democratically elected representatives are cut out of the planning process, it would further encourage protests, whether we like them or not, at the fracking sites.

There is always behind the scenes work to be done to keep this charity on track.  Members who use the internet were probably fed up to the back teeth with hearing about GDPR – the new data protection regulations.  Nonetheless, GDPR has implications for CPRE Nottinghamshire and we had to take the matter seriously.  Although the Chair did not want to go through all the details at the AGM he did want to point out that we have put a new privacy policy on our website.  More important, the Chair wanted to say that we shall no longer be able to send general e-mail communications to members unless we have specific consent from them.  National Office have sent out requests for such consent and, in due course, we should obtain from National Office a list of those members who have granted consent.  He feared that the numbers will be low and that we shall have to increasingly rely on communications by post which are both expensive and time-consuming.  Our next newsletter (to be sent out by post) will explain this and he hoped that members with e-mail will give consent in recognition of the fact that CPRE Nottinghamshire is restrained in the number and nature of e-mail communications we send.

[bookmark: _GoBack]The Chair said that he mentions every year at AGMs that we lack volunteers to do the work.  This year he wanted to record some developments on that front.  He said that CPRE National Office do a lot of very good work on developing policy and in making submissions to Government.  However, to be frank, he had taken the view that we have received too little assistance from National Office in the past with branch development - finding volunteers, recruiting new members and fund-raising.  Now, the Chair was pleased to say that the new CPRE Chief Executive, Crispin Truman, has listened to representations from branches such as ours and he is taking some action to address our concerns.  A new senior management post has been created at National Office to concentrate on volunteering and partnerships and to lead the existing small branch development team.  Crewenna Dymond from the Youth Hosteling Association will take up this post in September and will work on capacity building, collaboration and support for volunteer recruitment.  On top of that, some local development officers are to be recruited by Crewenna.  There will be locally based part-time development officers in both the East and West Midlands and a full-time one in the North.  The Chair hoped that we shall be able to call upon these new members of staff to help us grow our branch.

This was not to say that we have not already been doing things ourselves to drum up support.  We advertise vacant posts through Reach Volunteering and we have recently received an application from Lewis Bryan to become my deputy.  Lewis is a project manager with Nottingham City Council where his job is to make things happen.  The Chair propose to nominate him for election later in the meeting.

Last year, we undertook a project with a group of Nottingham Trent University Masters students in marketing to suggest ways in which we might engage with a younger audience.  The students sent out surveys to our members and to a large group of their peers.  We set out in our last newsletter details of their recommendations which included setting up a mentoring programme for young people to engender interest and engagement in our activities.  This year, the Chair had further discussions with Nottingham Trent University and they have kindly set up another project for a team of students studying for their master’s degrees in management to design a mentoring programme suitable for our needs and resources.  

The Chair explained Amazon Smile and encouraged people who use Amazon to use this facility to benefit CPRE Nottinghamshire at no extra cost to themselves.

Finally, the Chair thanked Bettina Lange, for all the work she does as Policy Adviser.




	Report from Secretary and Policy Advisor (BL):

Local Plan representations 

Rushcliffe are currently consulting on further housing allocations for Part2 of their Local Plan. These have become necessary because there is no realistic prospect that the large allocations South of Clifton and near Tollerton will deliver in time to meet the housing targets.  BL is writing the response.  We will particularly object to new allocations at East Bridgford (larger and more intrusive than the previous proposals).  This work is part-funded by East Bridgford residents, and we are grateful for their support. 

BL represented Nottinghamshire CPRE at the Examination of the Newark & Sherwood Local Plan (Core Strategy) on 1st and 2nd February.  One of our key objections, the proposal to allocate the site of the former Thoresby Colliery site to housing (and some employment), raised concerns with the inspector : one of his questions for the hearing was whether there is an irresolvable conflict between this allocation and landscape and environmental protection.  So, we were successful in arguing our case.  Unfortunately, N&S had in the meantime giving outline permission to this proposal – in spite of the fact that the site is not needed to meet housing targets as N&S have over-allocated even without Thoresby.  Our argument to reinstate the impact on views (people value) into the policy about site allocations was agreed.
There was a long discussion about the policy and the numbers regarding Gypsy and Traveller pitches.  The lawyer representing Gypsy and Traveller interests agreed with our argument that smaller sites are preferable, but N&S still want larger sites and ones controlled by them – there are currently no council-controlled sites in N&S.

1. Contributions to national CPRE initiatives 

BL contributed local information and strategic points to the national CPRE response to the NPPF consultation and the national CPRE report, with Shelter, on the impact of viability assessments (carried out by developers) on affordable housing proportions (negative).  On NPPF, contentious issues CPRE have commented on include the weak protection for non-designated landscapes and the proposal to retain the justification for developers that a housing development is not viable if it does not result in at least 25% profit for them.  

2. Advice provided to residents 

In Rushcliffe BL provided advice to residents of Sutton Bonnington and East Bridgford.  Both approached he.  We had not commented on Sutton Bonnington proposed housing allocations, so BL just provided impartial advice.  BL followed up our earlier objections to the proposed housing allocations at East Bridgford by compiling a short guide for residents on how to respond to the Rushcliffe Local Plan consultation – for example, what does and does not count as a planning argument – and participated in a ‘drop-in’ meeting on 16th May the residents had organized in the village.  The meeting was very well supported – most of the village seem to be there. 
In Newark & Sherwood BL responded to a request for advice from residents regarding how to object to a planning application for 100 houses. 

3. Profile raising and new audiences 

BL was invited to give a – very well-received – presentation at the Burton Joyce Village Society AGM on 23rd March. They offered to publicise CPRE’s activities more locally. 
BL was interviewed by an NTU Construction Management student for his final year dissertation on the relationship between protecting the countryside and providing much-needed housing.  He was supportive of our overall stance and agreed that just allocating more greenfield sites will not deliver the housing which is needed.  
The WEA (Workers Education Association) were approached by Radcliffe on Trent residents with a request for a one-day introduction to planning course – which BL planned and delivered on 9th June.  The feedback was very positive indeed, the handouts can be used for other purposes, and it raised our profile albeit in an educational rather than campaigning setting. 




	Questions and Comments from Members

· The chair said that we remained opposed to a quarry at Shelford.  At present, we were awaiting a new draft Minerals Plan from the County Council and we should have to see what it had to say about Shelford (and Barton-in Fabis and other sites). We should be making appropriate representations in due course.
· The chair confirmed that it was possible to use Smile Amazon in such a way as to ensure that any donations came the way of our branch rather than to National CPRE.  To achieve this, users had to ensure they selected CPRE Nottinghamshire as their chosen charity.



	Statement from Treasurer 

The treasurer briefly set out the financial situation and said that the donation from Mr Wikinson provided us with a measure of stability for the next three years.


	Election of President

Mr Liell Francklin was re-elected as Branch President.



	Election of Chairman

Fred Cook was re-elected as chairman.



	Election of Vice-Chair

Lewis Bryan was elected as Vice -Chair.


	Election of Treasurer

Harry Wright was re-elected as treasurer.



	Election of Other Members of Management Committee

Dr Peter Holland was re-elected to continue to serve on the Executive Committee as a trustee and as Best Kept Village Organiser.



	Election of Independent Examiner

John O’Brien of Community Accounting Plus was re-elected.	



	

	Any Other Business

There was none.
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